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The Department of Financial Services (DFS) has completed an audit of the Hernando County Clerk of the 
Circuit Court.1 The auditors sampled court-related administrative and payroll expenditure accounts and 
transactions to determine whether, in making such expenditures, the Clerk's office complied with 
applicable State laws.2 The sampled Clerk's office administrative and payroll expenditures generally 
complied with applicable State laws, and funds were expended for allowable court-related costs. 
However, as further described in the Observations and Recommendations section, we noted: 

• In five (5) instances, the expenditures had been improperly allocated as court-related costs, or
were not authorized of record as being a reasonable administrative support cost.

• The Clerk's office should adhere to the salary requirements according to Chapter 145, F.S. and
the Florida Legislature's Office of Economic and Demographic Research (EDR).

BACKGROUND 

In 2013, the Florida Legislature passed legislation that removed the Clerks of the Circuit Courts from the 
State appropriations process.3 The 2013 legislation requires that all court-related functions must be 
funded from filing fees, service charges, costs and fines retained by the Clerks. That portion of all fines, 
fees, service charges, and costs collected by the Clerks for the previous month that exceeds one-
twelfth (1/12) of a Clerk's total budget must be remitted to the State. Those funds are deposited into the 
State of Florida's Clerk of the Court Trust Fund. For those Clerks who collect less than their approved 
budgets, the shortage is disbursed from the Clerks of the Court Trust Fund. In addition, the DFS' role 
was changed to providing audits of only the Clerks' court-related expenditures. 

The organization that governs the Clerks, the Florida Clerks of Court Operations Corporation (CCOC), 
was initially formed to review and certify proposed budgets from each Clerk. In 2017, the Florida 
Legislature passed new legislation4 giving the CCOC the duty of approving the proposed budgets 
submitted by the Clerks of the Circuit Courts as required by State law.5 The 2017 legislation provides 
that the CCOC must ensure that the total combined budgets of the Clerks of the Circuit Courts do not 
exceed the total estimated revenues available for court-related expenditures as determined by the most 
recent Revenue Estimating Conference. 

1Section 34.031, Florida Statutes.
2Sections 28.35(3)(a) and 28.37(5), Florida Statutes.
3Chapter 2013-44, Laws of Florida.
4Chapter 2017-126, Laws of Florida.
5Section 28.36, Florida Statutes.














